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nity to publicly thank the hosts, faculty, and students, who enthustastically
produced another memorable convention this year.

Program Details

Thursday evening, April 3. The conference began with a social mixer
in the Findlay Student Center and a meeting of the National Council in
the Trustees Board Room at Drury College. This meeting of the National
Council was attended by Arnold Hammel, the national president; Patrick
Costello, the president-elect; Mary Elick, the national historian; Walde-
mar Weber, the national secretary; Allan Riveland, the national treasurer;
Carol Harrison, director of the New England Region; Peter Skoner, director
of the Great Lakes Region; Mary Sue Beersman, director of the North Cen-
tral Region; Richard Gibbs, director of the South Central Region; Bryan
Dawson, editor of The Pentagon; Larry Scott, its business manager; and
Richard Poss, president of the Pi Mu Epsilon National Mathematics Honor
Society, as an invited guest of this convention. Gayle Kent of Florida Beta
at Florida Southern College will succeed Patrick Costello of Kentucky Al-
pha at Eastern Kentucky University as the director of the Southeastern
Region, and Donna Hafner of Colorado Delta at Mesa State College will
succeed Richard Gibbs of Colorado Gamma at Fort Lewis College as the
director of the South Central Region. Raymond Terry of California Gamma
at California Polytechnic State University is the director of the Far Western
Region.

Friday morning, April 4. The first general session of this convention
was convened in the spacious chapel at Evangel College with Arnold Ham-
mel, the national president, presiding. Robert Spence, the president of
Evangel College, provided the welcome, and Patrick Costello, the national
president-elect, provided the response. Christine Tosh, Michelle Biggers
and Catherine Montgomery, the student presidents of Missouri Theta, Mis-
souri Kappa and Missouri Alpha, added their own greetings. Each chapter
present then filed official delegate and travel vouchers during the roll call,
conducted by Waldemar Weber, the national secretary. This session also
approved the minutes of the last national convention, hosted by Colorado
Gamma of Fort Lewis College at Durango, Colorado, received a new chap-
ter petition from Hillsdale College at Hillsdale, Michigan, set the agenda
for old and new business, and received the report of the nominating com-
mittee, chaired by Harold Thomas of Kansas Alpha at Pittsburg State
University. The committee nominated Peter Skoner of Pennsylvania Mu at
Saint Francis College and Robert Bailey of New York Eta at Niagara Uni-
versity to succeed Patrick Costello of Kentucky Alpha at Eastern Kentucky
University as president-elect. Rhonda McKee of Missouri Beta at Central
Missouri State University and Donald Tosh of Missouri Theta at Evangel
College were nominated to succeed Mary Elick of Missouri Iota at Missouri
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Southern State College as the national historian. The following student
papers were given and a group picture was taken this morning after the
first general session recessed.

Newton to Chaos: An Unezpected Turn in Numerical Analysis
KARI HAMM, Kansas Alpha
Pittsburg State University

Statistics and Extreme Values
KATHRYN HICKMAN and STEVEN WALL, Wisconsin Gamma
University of Wisconsin — Eau Claire

The Orbit of Hale-Bopp
MICHELLE BIGGERS-BEACH, Missouri Kappa
Drury College

Hyperbolic Tilings
ANDREW MILLER, Iowa Delta
Wartburg College

Friday afternoon, April 4. After lunch in Springfield, five more student
papers were presented in two groups that were separated by a student meet-
ing with Christine Tosh, Michelle Biggers and Catherine Montgomery, the
student presidents of the hosting chapters, presiding and a parallel faculty
meeting with Arnold Hammel, the national president, presiding. Thus, the
participants at this convention had an opportunity to review issues, discuss
concerns, and make suggestions for consideration at the next meeting of
the National Council. The student papers, presented this afternoon, were:

Choices, Choices, Choices
JEFFREY BLANCHARD, Kansas Gamma
Benedictine College

Checkers
STACY MOORMAN, Ohio Alpha
Bowling Green State University

The Language of Mathematics: Teaching in the Prozimal Zone
ELIZABETH BARRETT, Kentucky Alpha
Eastern Kentucky University

Molecules and Their Symmeiries: Delermining the Hybridization
of a Central Atom using Point Groups
SUZANNE SHONTZ, Iowa Alpha
University of Northern Iowa
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Groups on Elliptic Curves
KELLI POLOTAYE, New York Lambda
C. W. Post Campus of Long Island University

Friday evening, April 4. The convention banquet was held in the Cru-
sader Hall of Evangel College. After dinner, the George R. Mach Distin-
guished Service Award was presented to Harold L. Thomas, the preceding
president (see citation on pages 66-67), and the guests were treated to sev-
eral interesting brain teasers, presented by Larry Campbell from Southwest
Missouri State University.

Saturday morning, April 5. Three more student papers preceded the
second general session, which adjourned the 31st Biennial National Con-
vention after finishing the business that was brought before the attending
chapters and their delegates. The final student papers to be presented at
this convention were:

Three Greek Impossibilities
SHANNON WILKINSON, Kansas Alpha
Pittsburg State University

Gravitational Pull of a Black Hole
JASYN VOSHELL, Pennsylvania Mu
St. Francis College

An Algorithmic Method for the Construction of a
4 x 4 Magic Square Consisting Only of Prime Numbers
CLARENCE DAVIS, Kentucky Alpha
Eastern Kentucky University

This convention contributed $100 to a scholarship fund at Southwest
Missouri State University in memory of Ed Huffman. Reports were received
from Larry Scott, the business manager, and Bryan Dawson, the editor of
The Pentagon. To take advantage of discounted costs by using bulk rate,
Larry needs to have addresses that meet postal regulations by including a
postal box number or physical street address. Bryan is developing a cumu-
lative subject index for The Pentagon and was thankful for student authors
that contributed many feature articles. Mary Elick, the national historian,
who edits the Chapter News for The Pentagon, thanked the eighty chap-
ters that contributed material at least once during the last biennium. This
feature of The Pentagon not only maintains a permanent record of local
activities, it also provides a forum to help chapters share successful ideas
with one another. Allan Riveland, the national treasurer, thanked Rhonda
McKee of Missouri Beta at Central Missouri State University for the au-
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dit committee report and Jo Ann Fellin of Kansas Gamma at Benedictine
College, who kept excellent records as the preceding treasurer. Waldemar
Weber, the national secretary, reviewed the growth of the organization and
the status of its chapters during the last biennium. He also started to com-
pile an electronic database of membership records for each chapter, but
this project is still in progress. Selected reports follow this summary of the
whole convention.

After Patrick Costello, the president-elect, and Arnold Hammel, the
national president, reviewed the work and leadership of the Kappa Mu
Epsilon National Mathematics Honor Society during the last biennium,
thanking the chapters for their responsiveness, communication and partic-
ipation, Carol Harrison of Pennsylvania Theta at Susquehanna University
summarized the discussions of the faculty meeting and the student pres-
idents of the hosting chapters summarized the discussions of the parallel
student meeting. Rhonda McKee of Missouri Beta at Central Missouri
State University chaired the audit committee and thanked Allan Riveland
for introducing computer software into the record-keeping process of the
national treasurer as well as helping to maintain and stabilize important
assets. The audit committee accepted the financial records and analysis of
the national treasurer.

Donna LaLonde of Kansas Delta at Washburn University, who chaired
the resolutions committee, then reported the following resolutions, which
were then adopted:

Resolved: That the Thirty-First Biennial Convention of Kappa
Mu Epsilon expresses its gratitude to Arnie Hammel and Mary
Elick who have served as national officers. They have given so
generously of their time and talent allowing our organization
to prosper.

Resolved: That this “double-double convention” was truly in-
spiring.

Resolved: That the Thirty-First Biennial Convention of Kappa
Mu Epsilon expresses its appreciation:

1. To Evangel College, Drury College, and Southwest Mis-
souri State University faculty and students for their work in
planning and implementing an outstanding convention.

2. To Christie Tosh, Michelle Biggers, and Catherine Mont-
gomery, host presidents, for leading the three-college collabo-
rative effort.
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3. To Dr. Robert Spence, president of Evangel College, for
welcoming us to the campus.

4. To the national officers, Patrick Costello, Bryan Dawson,
Mary Elick, Arnold Hammel, A. Allan Riveland, Larry Scott,
and Waldemar Weber, for their exemplary work throughout
the year and during the convention.

5. To all the regional directors, faculty sponsors, and cor-
responding secretaries whose leadership of local Kappa Mu
Epsilon chapters inspired the many faculty and student par-
ticipants at the Thirty-First Biennial Convention.

8. To the Auditing, Awards, and Nominating Committees for
their conscientious services.

7. To the Selection Committee who crafted such an exciting
program of presentations.

8. To Dr. Larry Campbell for a stimulating keynote address.

9. To all the members of Kappa Mu Epsilon for providing a
wonderful community in which to learn and discuss mathe-

matics.

10. To all the student presenters for the unexpected turns
as we Hale-Bopped our way to tiling our minds with extreme
values. Making choices about checkers, we were dazzled by
molecules and groups and amazed by black holes and Greek
impossibilities. It was algorithmic magic!

The election of national officers then proceeded with each chapter hav-
ing two votes if there were two delegates, but only one vote if there was
only one delegate. Robert Bailey of New York Eta at Niagara University
was elected to succeed Patrick Costello of Kentucky Alpha at Eastern Ken-
tucky University as president-elect, and Donald Tosh of Missouri Theta at
Evangel College was elected to succeed Mary Elick of Missouri Iota at Mis-
souri Southern State College as the national historian. Next, the petition
of Hillsdale College to become the Michigan Delta chapter was approved
by a unanimous vote.

Chapters desiring to host the regional conventions in 1998 or the next
national one in 1999 should contact the national president. Starting with
the last national convention, the chapters hosting a national convention
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can apply their travel allowance to the next biennium, and depending upon
need, the National Council also assists the hosting chapters of the national
or any regional conventions with some program expenses. These policies
are intended to encourage smaller chapters as well as larger ones to become
convention hosts.

The convention adjourned after Richard Gibbs of Colorado Gamma at
Fort Lewis College, who chaired the awards committee, distributed calcu-
lators, provided by Hewlett-Packard and Texas Instruments, to the four
undergraduate students who presented the best papers in the judgment of
students and faculty. The jury of ten that recommended these papers for
special recognition considered the delivery as well as content. The winners,
who set the standard for this convention, were (in order of presentation)
Michelle Biggers-Beach of Missouri Kappa, Andrew Miller of Iowa Delta,
Suzanne Shontz of Iowa Alpha and Kelli Polotaye of New York Lambda.

Travel allowances were paid to the chapter delegates by Allan Riveland,
the national treasurer. The convention was adjourned at 12:15 p.m. on
Saturday, April 5, and as far as I know, everyone returned home safely.

Keep in touch,

Waldemar Weber

CITATION FOR DR. HAROLD L. THOMAS
THE GEORGE R. MACH DISTINGUISHED SERVICE AWARD
APRIL 4, 1997

When Dr. Harold Thomas answered “It is” and “I do” to
initiation ceremony questions concerning his desire and will-
ingness to support the ideals and purposes of Kappa Mu Ep-
silon, he had no idea to what extent his life would be devoted
to this end. Chapter News lists Dr. Thomas as faculty sponsor
of Kansas Alpha starting in 1966 and corresponding secretary
starting in 1967. From that time on, he served his local chap-
ter unfailingly until his phased retirement in the fall of 1996.
Bryan Dawson, editor of The Pentagon and a student member
of Kansas Alpha, paid tribute to Harold’s contribution to his
home chapter in these words:

“During my time at Pittsburg State, KME was what
everyone would imagine it should be. I always looked for-
ward to the monthly meeting, where we would see a stu-
dent or faculty presentation and drink Pepsi afterward.
I still remember many of the talks given by other stu-
dents. Involvement in KME was something no student
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ever thought about — it was just 'normal,’ something ev-
erybody did as a matter of course, just like taking calculus.
To me, KME seemed as though it had a life of its own. I
now realize that it takes dedicated faculty members to nur-
ture that atmosphere.”

Harold’s commitment to Kappa Mu Epsilon, of course,
extended far beyond the local level. In 1970 with the for-
mation of the regional structure, he became the first regional
director of Region IV. He remained in this position until 1979,
at which time he became national historian. After six years as
historian, he became president-elect in 1985 and president in
1989. He was particularly successful as president in promot-
ing new chapters of Kappa Mu Epsilon; indeed eleven new
chapters were installed during his tenure. Since leaving the
presidency in 1993, he continues to serve on committees as
needed and offers counsel when and where he can. In all he
has done, his attention to detail, along with his knowledge of
the history of Kappa Mu Epsilon and his faith in its ideals,
have contributed greatly to the status of the organization. It
is with much pleasure that we recognize his outstanding dedi-
cation and service to Kappa Mu Epsilon by presenting to him
the George R. Mach Distinguished Service Award.

Citation prepared by Mary S. Elick, national historian, Kappa
Mu Epsilon

Report of the President

My service during the second biennium as your national president is
now nearing its close. Although more than just a little while ago, it doesn’t
seem like it has been eight years since my election as president-elect in 1989.
Words can't totally describe the phenomenal experience it has been. It has
been a joy to work with super KME members ranging from student mem-
bers, faculty corresponding secretaries and local advisers, National Council
members, Pentagon personnel, and regional directors. I know that I will
miss being on the council; however, I eagerly look forward to future con-
ventions where acquaintances can be renewed again.

A special thanks is extended to each of the faculty who serve as corre-
sponding secretaries and faculty sponsors with our active chapters. I want
you to know how much your time and effort on behalf of your local mem-
bers is appreciated. Their interest in mathematics and collegiality found
in a student organization can all be attributed to your careful guidance.
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Keep up the good work. Students were able to attend this fine convention
because of the efforts of our faculty. I know also that many of you played an
important role in assisting your students in the preparation of the excellent
papers we have on the convention program this year.

Furthermore, we all express our gratitude to each of the students who
did the work, endured the stress and prevailed in submitting and presenting
a paper at this convention. Without the student papers, the major focal
point of the convention does not exist.

I also want to recognize and applaud the outstanding efforts put forth
by the members of the National Council in their respective areas of responsi-
bility. We have special indebtedness to these very capable and conscientious
individuals who so unselfishly give of their time and efforts in making our
honor society the very best it can possibly be. It is a joy to work with
them. To illustrate, whenever I write a letter to the whole council, I try to
describe what task each had been doing or planning to do. It is always inter-
esting to see what projects they are working on. There is always something
happening. Al will be receiving my pay orders, sending checks, creating
bimonthly reports, filing our income tax forms, checking our income and
expenses, etc. Mary will be asking for chapter reports that then need to be
typed before going off to The Pentagon for the Chapter News section. She
also keeps me up to date with interesting information about the history of
KME in her historian files, etc. Pat will be coordinating regional conven-
tions and assisting the regional directors in these fine meetings, preparing
a request for the Mach Award nominations, writing a Call for Papers for
the national convention and then coordinating that important aspect of our
convention, etc. Waldemar will be receiving new initiate information from
the local chapters, filing them and then sending appropriate information to
tke treasurer and jeweler. He updated the KME brochure and keeps us all
supplied with cards, forms, etc. He has also undertaken the gigantic task
of creating a list for each chapter of their initiate information thoughout
the life of the chapter. Wow. Much e-mail, many phone calls, and lots
of letters go back and forth between us. We also meet once each fall to
conduct KME business, make plans for the organization, and discuss the
future. It is always a fun and hard-working time. Often we have held these
on the campus of a council member and that makes it just that much more
interesting.

I next want to recognize the fantastic job which is being done by those
who work with, manage, write for, and produce our journal, The Pen-
tagon. We are most appreciative of the editorial leadership of Bryan Daw-
son (Kansas Beta) and the sound business management given to us by Larry
Scott (Kansas Beta). Also big thank you’s to associate editors Mary Elick
(MO Iota) and Kenneth Wilke (KS Delta). Mary edits the Chapter News
section and Ken the Problem Corner.
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The National Council continues to support the regional structure of
KME. Please refer to the report by President-Elect Patrick Costello for
the summary of regional conventions held in 1996. With much gratitude
we recognize the work and efforts of our regional directors. These people
have served the society well and deserve the thanks of each of us. I would
like to especially cite Carol Harrison, Region 1 director and PA Theta
(Susquehanna University), Pat Costello, Region 3 director and KY Alpha
(Eastern Kentucky University), and Dick Gibbs, Region 5 director and CO
Gamma (Fort Lewis College), who have just completed four-year terms.
Terms still continuing and doing great jobs in their regions are Peter Skoner,
Region 2 director and PA Mu (Saint Francis College), Mary Sue Beersman,
Region 4 director and MO Eta (Truman State University), and Raymond
Terry, Region 6 director and CA Gamma (California Polytechnic State
University at San Louis Obispo). The appointment of the next group of
regional directors for regions 1, 3, and 5 will be made shortly after this
convention.

We are further indebted to all of the individuals who did all of the work
necessary to bring this convention to fruition and to those who have served
on the convention committees. A big thank you goes to the members of
the Missouri Theta, Kappa, and Alpha chapters at Evangel College, Drury
College, and Southwest Missouri State University, respectively, for their fine
work in hosting the convention. To all of you at these chapters, under the
capable direction of Don Tosh, Charles Allen and Yungchen Cheng, please
accept our sincere thanks for a job well done.

The cooperation of faculty and students in their willingness to serve
on convention committees has been very impressive. Through the many
phone calls, letters and e-mails I have had the neat opportunity to “chat”
with many of you during the last several months. This kind of response,
both at convention time, and throughout my tenure thus far, has made the
privilege of being your president much easier. Thank you much.

During the past two years in this biennium we have unfortunately in-
stalled no new chapters. I am hopeful that this is just a lull moment in our
history before a big rush of activity in the future on new chapter installa-
tion. As a matter of fact, I am pleased to report that the 117th chapter
will be installed next week, April 10, 1997, at the University of Pittsburgh
at Johnstown, in Johnstown, Pennsylvania. Peter Skoner of PA Mu will
serve as the installing officer. In addition, two other institutions have re-
turned completed forms and are awaiting approval from the council and
the chapters. Also many other colleges and universities during the past
two years have indicated an interest in Kappa Mu Epsilon and received in-
formation about our organization. Often the reason that a school finds out
about KME is via the students and faculty at existing chapters. If you have
friends and colleagues at schools that do not have a KME chapter, but are
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interested, have them contact new president Pat Costello. I am noticing
that the existence of the national KME World Wide Web Home Page has
generated considerable interest in KME amongst faculty and students in
mathematics departments around the country.

I am pleased to report that none of our chapters were placed on inactive
status during the past biennium.

During the past biennium, I have represented Kappa Mu Epsilon once
at the annual meeting of the Association of College Honor Societies (ACHS).
It has been very helpful to meet with officers of the other 59 honor societies
that are members of ACHS. Hopefully this exchange of ideas and gathering
of suggestions can be put to good use in possibly improving on the programs
we currently have in place.

During the past several years council members of the two national
mathematics honor societies, Pi Mu Epsilon and Kappa Mu Epsilon, have
met at council meetings, met at MAA conventions, and conducted corre-
spondence in attempts to learn more about the respective organizations. I
am pleased that PME national president Rick Poss of St. Norbert College
is in attendance at our convention this weekend. Welcome, Rick. I hope
that you are enjoying your visit.

In summary, I can honestly say that I have thoroughly enjoyed the
privilege of serving Kappa Mu Epsilon at the national level the past several
years. Under the capable leadership of Dr. Pat Costello and the rest of the
National Council, I know that Kappa Mu Epsilon will continue to grow and
occupy a position of pride in our hearts and minds because of our affiliation
with this very special honor society. Best wishes to each of you. My sincere
thanks to all for your participation in this 31st Biennial Convention.

Arnold D. Hammel

Report of the President-Elect

One responsibility of the president-elect is to serve as coordinator of
regional activities of the society through the regional directors. During the
spring of 1996, there were two regional conventions held. They were in:

Region IV at Kansas Delta, Washburn University,
April 26-27, Mary Sue Beersman, regional director.

Region V at Colorado Delta, Mesa State College,
April 19-20, Richard Gibbs, regional director.

Programs at the regional conventions included student papers, guest
talks, and good social times. The Region IV convention was especially
successful in that there were so many student talks submitted that paral-
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lel sessions were required. We extend our sincere thanks to the two host
chapters, their regional directors, and all who participated in this important
regional activity. We also appreciate the efforts of all the remaining regional
directors in attempting to have regional conventions in their regions.

A second duty of the president-elect is to coordinate nominations for
the George R. Mach Service Award. In the fall of 1996 a letter went out
requesting nominations for the award. I want to thank those corresponding
secretaries and faculty sponsors who made nominations and the students
and alumni who wrote letters in support of these nominations. At the
national council meeting in October a decision was made to present the
award to Harold L. Thomas at this convention.

It is another of the president-elect’s responsibilities to publish an-
nouncements of the national convention. Besides an announcement that
appeared in the Spring 1996 issue of The Pentagon, announcements of this
meeting have appeared in both the AMS Notices and the MAA Focus mag-
azines.

One of the most important responsibilities of the president-elect is to
arrange for the presentation of student papers at the national convention.
I am pleased to report that thirteen students, representing eleven chapters
and nine states, submitted papers for this convention. Twelve papers were
written by undergraduates and one by a graduate student. Two papers
were submitted after the published deadline. The Paper Selection Com-
mittee read and ranked the eleven papers submitted prior to the published
deadline. The committee indicated that it was difficult to rank the papers
because they were all so good. These eleven papers will be judged by the
Awards Committee at the convention. On behalf of the society, I want to
extend special thanks to the members of the Paper Selection Committee
who read and ranked the papers: Professors Jeffrey Clark (Elon College),
Duane Broline (Eastern Illinois University), and Catherine Kong (Carson-
Newman College). The rankings of the Paper Selection Committee will be
combined with the rankings of the Awards Committee to determine a final
ranking of the judged papers. The top four judged papers will each receive
$100. The eleven papers ranked by the Paper Selection Committee plus the
two late papers have been placed on the program for presentation at the
convention. On behalf of the Society, I want to express our sincere thanks
to all thirteen students who prepared and submitted papers. It is this work
that makes for a truly successful convention.

Patrick J. Costello

Report of the National Secretary

During the last biennium, the Kappa Mu Epsilon National Mathemat-
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ics Honor Society initiated 2,042 new members in 116 active chapters with
a cumulative membership of 54,657. In addition, there are 28 inactive chap-
ters with a cumulative membership of 6,159 for a combined membership of
60,816 at the end of the biennium. No new chapters were installed this
biennium.

As national secretary, I maintain permanent records of the initiates of
all local chapters, and I assist the corresponding secretaries any way that
I can. For example, I order official keypin insignia and membership certifi-
cates from our jewelers, the J. O. Pollack Company of Chicago, Illinois, and
I have begun compiling an electronic database of all members. I also take
minutes at meetings of the National Council and at Biennial Conventions.

Waldemar Weber

Financial Report of the National Treasurer
1995-97 Biennium (March 21, 1995 through March 10, 1997)

The 95-97 biennium ended with an asset base of $34,594.12. This total
included $29,366.96 in savings accounts and $5,227.16 in a checking account.
The asset base was $45,455.94 at the beginning of the biennium. These fig-
ures reflect a $10,861.82 asset loss over the biennium. The 1995 national
convention Audit Committee recommended, and the National Council con-
curred, the KME should maintain an asset base reserve of $30,000. The
biennium cash flow is summarized below.

RECEIPTS
Initiation fees received $36140.00
Installation fees received 75.00
Interest income 3149.64
Inventory income 190.30
Overpayments received 220.00

Total receipts 39774.94

EXPENDITURES
Assoc. College Honor Soc. expenses 889.19
Administrative expenses 5242.11
National Convention expenses 13481.46
Regional Convention expenses 551.79
Council meeting travel 2206.02
Certificates, jewelry, shipping 14246.15
Inventory expenses 340.50
Overpayments returned 215.00

Pentagon expenses 12973.15
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Miscellaneous expenses 491.39
Total Expenditures 50,636.76
Biennium cash flow —10861.82

Al Riveland

Report of the National Historian

The files of the national historian are being maintained and continually
updated with records received from chapters concerning their events; with
information from regional directors concerning regional events; and with
historically significant material received from the national officers.

Twice a year a request for chapter news is sent out to each chapter.
Responses are then compiled and edited for publication in the Chapter News
section of The Pentagon. It is worth remembering that when you respond
to the chapter news request and have your chapter activities published in
the KME journal, you have one more source of record should your own files
be lost or destroyed.

During the past biennium, 80 chapters have responded at least once to
this request. The following chapters are to be commended for responding
to each of the four requests: CO Delta, GA Alpha, IL Delta, IA Alpha, IA
Gamma, IA Delta, KS Alpha, KS Beta, KS Gamma, KS Delta, KY Alpha,
KY Beta, MD Beta, MD Delta, MI Beta, MS Alpha, MS Epsilon, MO Beta,
MO Gamma, MO Epsilon, MO Iota, MO Lambda, NE Alpha, NE Delta,
NY Alpha, NY Eta, OK Alpha, PA Alpha, PA Gamma, PA Iota, and PA
Kappa.

My thanks to all those with whom I have corresponded relative to this
office. It has been a privilege and a pleasure to serve as your national
historian. I am particularly grateful for the opportunity to have worked
with the other members of the National Council and I appreciate no end,
the help of the two Pentagon editors, Andy Rockett and Bryan Dawson,
with whom I worked during my years in office. Finally, once again, I want
to acknowledge the corresponding secretaries and the faculty sponsors of
the chapters. From Chapter News reports, I am deeply aware that these are
the people who most closely allow Kappa Mu Epsilon to serve its purpose.
My thanks to all of you.

Mary S. Elick

Report of the Editor of The Pentagon

Nineteen student papers have appeared or will appear in volumes 55
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and 56 of The Pentagon. Of these, all but one were presented at a KME
convention. No faculty papers appeared. “The Problem Corner,” “Kappa
Mu Epsilon News,” and convention reports also make up a large portion of
the journal and are essential to its success.

In my first biennium as editor, I have attempted to keep the same
great style, look and feel of The Pentagon as formed by the previous editor,
Andrew Rockett. Only a couple of changes have been made, namely that
typesetting is now accomplished using Ap4S-TEX and that “filler” material
of various sorts has been included to fill out pages.

Unsolicited manuscripts are still refereed by faculty volunteers. The
efforts of six such individuals were acknowledged in the Spring 1996 issue.
Many other faculty have volunteered their time since then. They have been
a great help both to myself and to the previous editor.

The next project for the editor is the creation of a cumulative subject
index for The Pentagon, to be available on our WWW site. The index is
about half complete at this time.

The continued efforts of associate editors Kenneth M. Wilke and Mary
S. Elick have been greatly appreciated, as has their patience with my many
unusual questions over the past two years. I am also grateful for the support
and assistance of the previous editor, Andrew Rockett, the current business
manager, Larry Scott, and the National Council, all of whom contributed
greatly to the continued success of this journal.

Keep those manuscripts coming!

C. Bryan Dawson

Report of the Business Manager of The Pentagon

It is a pleasure to make my first business manager’s report at this
31st Biennial Convention. As many of you know, the business manager’s
primary responsibility is to maintain a current list of subscribers, to oversee
our mailings, and to assist the editor in managing The Pentagon.

All new initiates receive a two-year subscription to The Pentagon and
are encouraged to continue their subscriptions for a modest fee of $5.00 per
year. Issues are mailed in December and May of each academic year. Qur
mailing list includes subscribers in this country, Europe, Asia, and Africa.
During the past biennium, we have serviced over 2500 subscribers per issue.
Approximately 500 renewal notices will be mailed next week. Please watch
the expiration date for your subscription and renew early.

Postal regulations for bulk mailings require that each address be vali-
dated at least once per year and that each address contain either a street
address or post office box number. Please check your address and make



Fall 1997 75

corrections if necessary. In December we paid almost $200 in penalties for
forwarding issues and returning undeliverable issues. Please use a perma-
nent address and make sure that your address is valid.

Complementary copies of The Pentagon are sent to the library of each
college or university with an active chapter of Kappa Mu Epsilon. Anyone
contributing an article for an issue will receive two free copies. Speakers at
the 31st Biennial Convention will have their subscriptions extended for two
years.

I am appreciative of the support and assistance given by the previ-
ous business manager, Sharon Kunoff, and the previous editor, Andrew
Rockett. I would like to thank C. Bryan Dawson, editor of The Pentagon;
Arnold D. Hammel, KME president; A. Allan Riveland, KME treasurer;
and Waldemar Weber, KME secretary. Their cooperation and assistance
have made things move smoothly. I gratefully acknowledge the assistance
of my secretary, Sharon Brown.

Larry Scott

Harold L. Thomas (right) receives the George R. Mach
Distinguished Service Award from Patrick Costello.
Photograph courtesy of Cynthia Woodburn, KS Alpha.



Thirty-First Biennial Convention of Kappa Mu Epsilon, April 3-5, 1997, Springfield, Missouri,
hosted jointly by Missouri Alpha, Missouri Theta, and Missouri Kappa. Picture in Evangel College Chapel.
National officers are standing on the edge of the stage, in the center of the next-to-next-to-last row of the picture.
From left to right: Waldemar Weber, Mary S. Elick, Patrick J. Costello, Arnold D. Hammel,

A. Allan Riveland, C. Bryan Dawson, and Larry Scott.
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Kappa Mu Epsilon National Officers

Patrick J. Costello President
Department of Mathematics, Statistics and Computer Science
Eastern Kentucky University, Richmond, Kentucky 40475
matcostello@acs.eku.edu

Robert Bailey President-Elect
Mathematics Department
Niagara University, Niagara University, New York 14109
rbail@niagara.edu

Waldemar Weber Secretary
Department of Mathematics and Statistics
Bowling Green State University, Bowling Green, Ohio 43403
kme-nsec@mailserver.bgsu.edu

A. Allan Riveland Treasurer
Department of Mathematics and Statistics
Washburn University, Topeka, Kansas 66621
zzrive@acc.wuacc.edu

Don Tosh Historian
Department of Science and Technology
Evangel College, 1111 N. Glenstone Ave., Springfield, Missouri 65802
toshd@evangel.edu

Kappa Mu Epsilon, Mathematics Honor Society, was founded in 1931. The
object of the Society is fivefold: to further the interests of mathematics
in those schools which place their primary emphasis on the undergraduate
program; to help the undergraduate realize the important role that mathe-
matics has played in the development of western civilization; to develop an
appreciation of the power and beauty possessed by mathematics due to its
demands for logical and rigorous modes of thought; to provide a Society for
the recognition of outstanding achievement in the study of mathematics at
the undergraduate level; and to disseminate the knowledge of mathematics
and familiarize the members with the advances being made in mathemat-
ics. The official journal of the Society, The Pentagon, is designed to assist
in achieving these objectives as well as to aid in establishing fraternal ties
between the Chapters.
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Active Chapters of Kappa Mu Epsilon
Listed by date of installation.
Chapter Location Installation Date
OK Alpha Northeastern State University, Tahlequah 18 April 1931
IA Alpha University of Northern Iowa, Cedar Falls 27 May 1931
KS Alpha Pittsburg State University, Pittsburg 30 Jan 1932
MO Alpha Southwest Missouri State University, Springfield 20 May 1932
MS Alpha Mississippi University for Women, Columbus 30 May 1932
MS Beta Mississippi State University, Mississippi State 14 Dec 1932
NE Alpha Wayne State College, Wayne 17 Jan 1933
KS Beta Emporia State University, Emporia 12 May 1934
NM Alpha University of New Mexico, Albuquerque 28 March 1935
IL Beta Eastern Ilinois University, Charleston 11 April 1935
AL Beta University of North Alabama, Florence 20 May 1935
AL Gamma University of Montevallo, Montevallo 24 April 1937
OH Alpha Bowling Green State University, Bowling Green 24 April 1937
MI Alpha Albion College, Albion 29 May 1937
MO Beta Central Missouri State University, Warrensburg 10 June 1938
TX Alpha Texas Tech University, Lubbock 10 May 1940
TX Beta Southern Methodist University, Dallas 15 May 1940
KS Gamma Benedictine College, Atchison 26 May 1940
IA Beta Drake University, Des Moines 27 May 1940
TN Alpha Tennessee Technological University, Cookeville 5 June 1941
NY Alpha Hofstra University, Hempstead 4 April 1942
MI Beta Central Michigan University, Mount Pleasant 25 April 1942
NJ Beta Montclair State University, Upper Montclair 21 April 1944
IL Delta College of St. Francis, Joliet 21 May 1945
KS Delta Washburn University, Topeka 29 March 1947
MO Gamma William Jewell College, Liberty 7 May 1947
TX Gamma Texas Woman's University, Denton 7 May 1947
WI Alpha Mount Mary College, Milwaukee 11 May 1947
OH Gamma Baldwin-Wallace College, Berea 6 June 1947
CO Alpha Colorado State University, Fort Collins 16 May 1948
MO Epsilon Central Methodist College, Fayette 18 May 1949
MS Gamma University of Southern Mississippi, Hattiesburg 21 May 1949
IN Alpha Manchester College, North Manchester 16 May 1950
PA Alpha Westminster College, New Wilmington 17 May 1950
IN Beta Butler University, Indianapolis 16 May 1952
KS Epsilon Fort Hays State University, Hays 6 Dec 1952
PA Beta LaSalle University, Philadelphia 19 May 1953
VA Alpha Virginia State University, Petersburg 29 Jan 1955
IN Gamma Anderson University, Anderson 5 April 1957
CA Gamma California Polytechnic State University, San Luis Obispo 23 May 1958
TN Beta East Tennessee State University, Johnson City 22 May 1959
PA Gamma Waynesburg College, Waynesburg 23 May 1959
VA Beta Radford University, Radford 12 Nov 1959
NE Beta University of Nebraska—Kearney, Kearney 11 Dec 1959
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IN Delta University of Evanaville, Evanaville 27 May 1960
OH Epsilon Marietta College, Marietta 29 Oct 1960
MO Zeta University of Missouri—Rolla, Rolla 19 May 1861
NE Gamma Chadron State College, Chadron 19 May 1862
MD Alpha College of Notre Dame of Maryland, Baltimore 22 May 1963
IL Epsilon North Park College, Chicago 22 May 1963
OK Beta University of Tulsa, Tulsa 3 May 1964
CA Delta California State Polytechnic University, Pomona 5 Nov 1964
PA Delta Marywood College, Scranton 8 Nov 1964
PA Epsilon Kutztown University of Pennsylvania, Kutztown 3 April 1985
AL Epsilon Huntingdon College, Montgomery 15 April 1885
PA Zeta Indiana University of Pennsylvania, Indiana 6 May 1865
AR Alpha Arkansas State University, State University 21 May 1988
TN Gamma Union University, Jackson 24 May 1965
WI Beta University of Wisconsin—River Falls, River Falls 25 May 1965
IA Gamma Morninggide College, Sioux City 25 May 1965
MD Beta Western Maryland College, Westminster 30 May 1885
IL Zeta Rosary College, River Forest 26 Feb 1967
SC Beta South Carolina State College, Orangeburg 6 May 1867
PA Eta Grove City College, Grove City 13 May 1867
NY Eta Niagara University, Niagara University 18 May 1868
MA Alpha Assumption College, Worcester 19 Nov 1968
MO Eta Truman State University, Kirksville 7 Dec 1968
IL Eta Western Lllinois University, Macomb 9 May 1969
OH Zeta Muskingum College, New Concord 17 May 1969
PA Theta Susquehanna University, Selinsgrove 26 May 1969
PA Iota Shippensburg University of Pennsylvania, Shippensburg 1 Nov 1969
MS Delta William Carey College, Hattiesburg 17 Dec 1970
MO Theta Evangel College, Springfield 12 Jan 1971
PA Kappa Holy Family College, Philadelphia 23 Jan 1971
CO Beta Colorado School of Mines, Golden 4 March 1971
KY Alpha Eastern Kentucky University, Richmond 27 March 1971
TN Delta Carson-Newman College, Jefferson City 15 May 1971
NY Iota Wagner College, Staten Island 19 May 1971
SC Gamma Winthrop University, Rock Hill 3 Nov 1972
IA Delta Wartburg College, Waverly 6 April 1973
PA Lambda Bloomsburg University of Pennsylvania, Bloomsburg 17 Oct 1973
OK Gamma Southwestern Oklahoma State University, Weatherford 1 May 1973
NY Kappa Pace University, New York 24 April 1974
TX Eta Hardin-Simmons University, Abilene 3 May 1975
MO Iota Missouri Southern State College, Joplin 8 May 1975
GA Alpha State University of West Georgia, Carrollton 21 May 1975
WYV Alpha Bethany College, Bethany 21 May 1975
FL Beta Florida Southern College, Lakeland 31 Oct 1976
WI Gamma University of Wisconsin—Eau Claire, Eau Claire 4 Feb 1978
MD Delta Frostburg State University, Frostburg 17 Sept 1978
IL Theta Benedictine University, Lisle 18 May 1979
PA Mu St. Francis College, Loretto 14 Sept 1979
AL Zeta Birmingham-Southern College, Birmingham 18 Feb 1981
CT Beta Eastern Connecticut State University, Willimantic 2 May 1981
NY Lambda C.W. Post Campus of Long Island University, Brookville 2 May 1983
MO Kappa Drury College, Springfield 30 Nov 1984
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CO Gamma Fort Lewis College, Durango 29 March 1985
NE Delta Nebraska Wesleyan University, Lincoln 18 April 1986
TX Iota McMurry University, Abilene 25 April 1987
PA Nu Ursinus College, Collegeville 28 April 1987
VA Gamma Liberty University, Lynchburg 30 April 1987
NY Mu St. Thomas Aquinas College, Sparkill 14 May 1987
OH Eta Ohio Northern University, Ada 15 Dec 1987
OK Delta Oral Roberts University, Tulsa 10 April 1980
CO Delta Mesa State College, Grand Junction 27 April 1990
NC Gamma Elon College, Elon College 3 May 1990
PA Xi Cedar Crest College, Allentown 30 Oct 1990
MO Lambda Missouri Western State College, St. Joseph 10 Feb 1991
TX Kappa University of Mary Hardin-Baylor, Belton 21 Feb 1991
SC Delta Erskine College, Due West 28 April 1991
SD Alpha Northern State University, Aberdeen 3 May 1992
NY Nu Hartwick College, Oneonta 14 May 1992
NH Alpha Keene State College, Keene 16 Feb 1993
LA Gamma Northwestern State University, Natchitoches 24 March 1993
KY Beta Cumberland College, Williamsburg 3 May 1993
MS Epsilon Delta State University, Cleveland 19 Nov 1994
PA Omicron University of Pittsburgh at Johnstown, Johnstown 10 April 1997
MI Delta Hillsdale College, Hillsdale 30 April 1997

Starting a KME Chapter

Complete information on starting a chapter of KME may be obtained
from the National President. Some information is given below.

An organized group of at least ten members may petition through a
faculty member for a chapter. These members may be either faculty or
students; students must meet certain coursework and g.p.a. requirements.

The financial obligation of new chapters to the national organization
includes the cost of the chapter’s charter and crest (approximately $50)
and the expenses of the installing officer. The individual membership fee
to the national organization is $20 per member and is paid just once, at that
individual’s initiation. Much of this $20 is returned to the new members in
the form of membership certificates and cards, keypin jewelry, a two-year
subscription to the society’s journal, ete. Local chapters are allowed to
collect semester or yearly dues as well.

The petition itself, which is the formal application for the establish-
ment of a chapter, requests information about the petitioning group, the
academic qualifications of the eligible petitioning students, the mathematics
faculty, mathematics course offerings and other facts about the institution.
It also requests evidence of faculty and administrative approval and support
of the petition. Petitions are subject to approval by the National Council
and ratification by the current chapters.



